GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 August 2020 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chairman)

Mr I. Davison 

Mr B. Heath 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr D. Lace
Apologise


Mr E. Convery 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	20/026
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the August meeting. He expressed his gratitude to the Carnival Committee for organising a successful Carnival which was the only one to take place on the Island this year.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	20/027
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 23 July 2020. Mr Davidson proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	20/028
	Item 20/020 Western Swimming Pool Playground Update The Town Clerk reported the safety surfacing had been installed to the younger children’s playground to permit the opening of this section of the playpark. He reported a high level of use was experienced and a problem had arisen with older children using equipment which was too small for them. This problem would be solved through the opening of the whole playground and in the meantime additional signs had been erected to advise older children not to use this part of the playground.

Item 20/021 PA 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street and Atholl Place

The Board noted the content of the Building Officer’s response which concurred with the Commissioners’ planning application consultation response. The Deputy Chairman reported the traders had held a meeting and they only wanted the pavements and kerbs doing. They had expressed concerns about the duration of the works and they wanted more event. The reinstatement of the 2hour duration parking in the Douglas Street Car Park had been supported by traders.
Item 20/021 PA 20/0344/B Sewerage Works on Fields 311785, 311787 and 311878

The Board noted the additional information required to assess this proposal had not been submitted to date. The Depute Chairman advised this application had been withdrawn.
Item 20/023 HSBC Borrowing
The Board noted the signed authorities for HSBC borrowing had been sent to the HSBC and their legal representatives.

Item 20/024 Transfer of Works from Events and Commercial Innovation to Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee
The Board noted the six month trial commenced on 1 August 2020.
Item 20/024 Manx Utility Briefing on Peel Pipeline Plans
The Board noted this issue was to be discussed at agenda item 14.

Item 20/025 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Town Clerk reported the parking of large vehicles had been discussed with the Police who had advised currently they were experiencing shortages in staff resource and would deal with this matter when resources were available.

The Town Clerk reported the 2 hour parking would be reinstated once warden resources were available through a reduction in campsite bookings in September.

The Town Clerk reported the orientation of the stop sign at the top of Station Bank had been reported to the Department of Infrastructure.

The Town Clerk reported resources were being deployed to undertake weed killing across the Town and the painting of the Leece and Ward buildings was on the Commissioners’ programme of works.

The Town Clerk reported he had discussed the removal of the boat in the Cathedral grounds with the Harbours Director and the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture’s enforcement officer. A disposal contractor had been paid for the disposal of this vessel and the Town Clerk was working with both these authorities to determine how this waste had been deposited on the Cathedral land.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	20/029
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
The Board noted a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes would be reported to the next Board meeting.

Item 4 Planning Applications

Planning Application 19/00462/B Demolition of existing building and erection of sewerage treatment works at Glenfaba House, Peel. The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 13 July 2020 which advised an Inspector was appointed to assess this application. The Town Clerk reported the hearing was likely to take place in mid September 2020 to permit the determination of this application.

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 30 July 2020 from the Minister for Infrastructure concerning the Department’s intention to undertake an environmental Improvement project on East Quay in September 2020 following this year’s sewerage pipework installation works, and the Department’s intention to consult the public on their proposals prior to submitting a planning application.

The Item 5 Planning Decisions
The Board noted no planning decisions were reported to the Board meeting.

Item 6 Issues with Awarding Health and Welfare Points by Panel

The Chairman reported a Peel resident had, with the support of the Department of Social Care, on two occasions submitted documentation to the panel who allocate housing points for  health and welfare. On both occasions this had resulted in no points being allocated. The Chairman advised the Commissioners had delayed the allocation of a property to permit this assessment to take place. On the morning of the Commissioners’ allocation meeting the decision had been reversed and additional points were allocated by the panel which resulted in the resident being the waiting list applicant with the greatest need. The last minute allocation of points should not have occurred in this instance and the Commissioners were better placed to assess the application using their local knowledge and the information provided by the health professional. Mr Heath proposed the Board should advise the Department of the difficulties they encountered. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 6 Rent Setting 2021/22

The Board noted the content of the letter dated 23 July 2020 concerning the setting of rent and fees for 2020/21. Mr Lace stated the covid 19 restrictions had resulted in an increase in arrears and the Commissioners should recommend a freezing of all rents and fees this year. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chairman advised the letter reiterates the requirement for Department’s longer term or 5 year rental setting proposal. However, the Chairman believed the reference in the letter to unforeseen impacts on tenants’ finances endorses the shorter period for the consideration of rental increases advocated by the Commissioners. This view was endorsed by the Board.

Item 8 Fixed Term Tenancy Policy Rev 6

The Board noted the content the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 10August 2020. The Chairman advised the Commissioners were now on version 6 of this document and no or little dialog had taken place with elected Commissioners either during the development of this policy or in it numerous revisions. The Commissioners’ previous communications to the Department on this issue had failed to bring about any formal consultation or review of this new policy. 

  

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS 
	20/030
	Item 9 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee

The Board noted an Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes would be reported to the next Board meeting. Mr Davison advised with the imminent completion of the playground the Commissioners should undertake an official opening. He proposed the Commissioners should provide up to £1,000 of funding to allow the Commissioners to provide bouncy castles and other attractions in the Campsite for the opening on a suitable weekend in September 2020. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 10 Peel Gardeners Association -29 August 2020

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Peel Gardener’s Association. The Chairman confirmed his availability for this event and proposed the Commissioners should provide £120 funding for this event. This proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 Beach Racing -3 September 2020

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Ramsey Motorcycle Club dated 23 July 2020 requesting sponsorship and assistance in setting up an event on Peel Beach on 3 September 2020. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should provide £350 funding for this event and the assistance requested to facilitate this event. This proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 QE II Annual Prize Giving -22 September 2020

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Peel QE II School. The Chairman confirmed his availability for this event and proposed the Commissioners should provide £50 funding for this prize. This proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	20/031
	Item 13 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Board noted a Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes would be reported to the next Board meeting. The Deputy Chairman reported they had met the Commissioners’ Accountant who had confirmed the trial balance was almost completed with the Commissioners undertaking £300,000 of approved spending on larger projects in 2019/20 which had reduced the Commissioners’ reserve to £700,000. The Deputy Chairman advised there was a need for financial prudence this financial year by all the Lead Member Committees. 


	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	20/032
	Item 14 Pumping Station Reserved Parking Tenants

The Town Clerk reported he had sent letters to the Commissioners’ tenants on 11 August 2020 to advise tenants their leases would be terminated on 31 August 2020 to facilitate the Manx Utility works on Peel Promenade and East Quay. The letter offered tenants first refusal on any spaces which become available in the Pumping Station Car Park after the works are completed and consideration of alternative locations in other Commissioners car parks which are proposed as being suitable by the tenants. Two responses had been received to date with one tenant suggesting the use of a parking place next to the toilet in the Douglas Street Car Park. Mrs Moughtin proposed a car parking space in Doulas Street Car Park could be leased temporarily to the tenant. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 15 Licensing (Amendment) Bill 2020
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Chief Secretary’s Office dated 22 July 2020 and its impact on pavement cafes.

Item 16 Consultation on Climate Change Bill

The Board noted the content of the Department for Infrastructure communication dated 23 July 2020 concerning the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s consultation on the climate change bill. The Board members noted a public consultation presentation had taken place in Peel Centenary Centre on Wednesday 19 August which some of the Commissioners had attended. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Chairman and Deputy Chairman should prepare the Commissioners’ response. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 17 Sit and Chat Benches

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 7 August 2020 from Compassionate IOM. Mr Davison advised a couple of the benches had been installed in Peel.
Item 18 Western Integrated Care
The Board noted the content of the Integrated Care Project in the West August Newsletter.



	
	
	

	ITEM 18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	20/033
	Mr Davison reported he had been approached by a number of parents concerning the lack of facilities for teenagers in Peel. He intended to hold a meeting between the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee and  parents, and teenagers to gauge their views on this matter. 
The Deputy Chairman requested the Commissioners should insist organisers’ of events write to all residents to advise of any parking restrictions associated with their event. The Town Clerk advised the Police have powers to direct traffic and impose parking restrictions at short notice which the event organisers may not have planned. In addition, the event organisers would not know who the owners of the vehicles were if they park their vehicle on an neighbouring road. Mr Davison propose the Commissioners should allow organisers of events to place notices on the Commissioners’ lamp columns. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Deputy Chairman requested an update on the lighting on Poortown Road and reported a blocked drain outside the Whitehouse.

No any other business items were considered by the Board

The meeting ended at 8:16pm
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